STOWEY-SUTTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held in the Methodist Hall on the 5th February 2014.
Present: Councillors K Betton (Chairman), K Tatham, J K Knibbs, A Thornhill, Mrs E Balmforth, R Brent, Mrs B Braidley and Ms H Clewett. There were six parishioners present.
1.       APOLOGIES


Councillor R Brewer.
2.
MINUTES
The minutes of the meeting held on 8th January 2014 having been circulated, were agreed, signed and dated.

3.
MATTERS ARISING

There were none.
4.
MEMBERS DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST IN MATTERS ON THE 
AGENDA

There were none.
5.
WANSDYKE TELECOM


A presentation was made b y Wansdyke Telecom which is a Community 
Interest Company providing fast broadband services. It was agreed to take up 
their offer of a free survey of the current broadband speeds in this parish.
6.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
The Chairman reported that two previously controversial applications in Bishop Sutton are to be decided by the B&NES planning committee on the 12th February. These are the recent application for 32 more new houses on the Cappards development, and the application for nine new houses at Milford Head in Stitchings Shord Lane. Disappointingly, despite the strong local and Parish Council objections to both sites the B&NES planning officers are recommending approval of both developments.

The appeal hearing for Paysons Croft will be held on the 18th February. 

There is also a re-submission of the application for 9 houses on the corner of Ham Lane and Stitchings Shord Lane and this will be on next month's agenda. 

7a
PLANNING APPLICATIONS
i) 45 Woodcroft, Bishop Sutton
Erection of two storey side and single storey rear extensions.
Support

ii) Apple Tree Cottage, The Street, Stowey
Erection of a rear extensions (revised proposal)
Support.

iii) Little Orchard, Ham Lane, Bishop Sutton
Erection of single storey dwelling on land to the rear of Little Orchard
No support as in the Green Belt.
7b
RESULTS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS
i) Hillside, Sutton Hill Rd, Bishop Sutton
Erection of first floor side extension
Permitted
ii) New Orchard, Wick Rd, Bishop Sutton

Erection of new building for use as cycle and bin store

Permitted.

7c
STOWEY QUARRY
There is an outstanding planning application to extend the period of time by which mineral extraction and bunds should be built from 2012 to 2015. We have raised objections to this application.  B&NES formed the view that such an application required an Environmental Impact Assessment. The quarry owner challenged this and the Secretary of State initially decided that no EIA was required. On challenge by SSAG the Secretary of State withdrew his decision and requested further time to consider. On January 23rd 2014 the Secretary of State directed that the quarry owner may NOT extend the timeframe for the extraction of minerals and further building of bunds (mounds around the quarry) until an environmental assessment – called an Environmental Impact Assessment (EIA) – has been completed. His reasons are detailed and based on the fact that no EIA - and therefore no environmental impact data - was required by Bath & North East Somerset Council as part of the 2008 planning approval.
The view of the Secretary of State is that allowing the extraction of minerals and further building of the bunds until 2015 may have cumulative effects in respect of dust and noise nuisance and could pose a risk to the endangered White Clawed Crayfish species known to exist nearby. His view is also that vehicle movements on the local road network are likely to give rise to significant adverse environmental effects, in particular due to noise, vibration and increased traffic. All of this will have impact on the nearest noise receptor property. This judgement effectively calls into question the original decision by B&NES in 2007/8 not to request an EIA of the operator. We also know that the existing EIA is very inadequate as identified through the Inquiry process.
8.
NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
We have been successful in our application for a grant to fund a professional survey into the housing needs of the parish. Members of the neighbourhood plan housing and development working party have been working with Worcester Research, a professional market research company, who have previously helped Clutton with a similar survey, to design a questionnaire which will be sent to every home in the parish in February. It is really important that we can demonstrate the actual demand for new housing, both for the open market and affordable sectors. This will let us establish whether the new developments already permitted by B&NES are sufficient to meet our needs, or whether we need to consider more development.

We will also be holding two drop in events, one for businesses, to discuss their future requirements and one for land owners and developers, to try to establish what land may be available and its usage.

The drop in events will be held on the 24th February from 08.30 to 10.30, in Bishop Sutton and invitations will be sent out shortly to those businesses and land owners or developers which have been identified to date. However if you run a business or have land that you may consider changing use or developing, or wish to make clear is unavailable for development please feel free to attend the drop session by contacting clerk@stoweysuttonpc.org to request an invitation.

These events are designed purely to discover people's ideas and aspirations, and will not automatically lead to adoption of requests in the neighbourhood plan.

We have filled most of the places on the neighbourhood plan working parties, but still have a couple of vacancies remaining. Demonstrating community involvement on the neighbourhood plan is absolutely key to its success, so please email chairman@stoweysuttonpc.org if you would like to find out more about helping with the plan.

The Chew Valley area Neighbourhood Plan has progressed to the stage where they have applied to become a neighbourhood area. The consultation runs to 12 March, so will be on next month's agenda.

There will be a cost involved with the drop in event noted above and it was therefore proposed by Councillor Brent, seconded by Councillor Tatham and unanimously agreed that an amount of up to £200 can be spent by the Neighbourhood Plan working party when organising the event.
9.
DISTRICT COUNCILLOR’S REPORT
The District Councillor has asked a formal question of the Cabinet following the successful campaign by Stowey Sutton Action Group to prevent asbestos and non-hazardous waste being dumped in the quarry, and the Council (B&NES) being awarded costs despite withdrawing from the process - would the Council acknowledge the Action Group’s success, and if so how? He will let us know their response. 
With regard to the recent developments in Bishop Sutton B&NES enters into what is termed S106 discussions with the developers to determine what contribution the developers can make to support infrastructure i.e. highway works, education contributions, affordable housing etc.

In the case of the Barrett development at The Batch, Wick Road, which was appealed at a public enquiry, the Planning Inspectorate will then determine the outcome of any previously negotiated 106 requests.

It was unfortunate that the Inspector decided that any contribution for Highway works and an education contribution to mitigate the impact of increased pupils at the school was not sufficiently justified as it did not reasonably relate in the scale and kind to the development being proposed.

He did however agree offsite Highway works, the provision of 35% affordable housing and measures to protect an ancient hedgerow.  The Inspector’s decision is final and not open to negotiation.

As part of its budget process for this year B&NES has reported a budget surplus. The budget ‘surplus’ consists of three elements:  £1.9m Collection Fund Surplus from the past financial year (£300,000 of this has to go direct to the Police Authority); £1.1m on-going increase in the Council Tax base (as a result of improving economic conditions, better than expected Council Tax collection, more house building etc);£450k (approximately) better than expected from the final Government grant settlement.

In addition, the Council is also now reporting £1.9 million in departmental underspends (though a large part of this is as a result of better than expected income from Roman Baths/Heritage etc).

The Conservatives are currently considering how this extra funding could be used to the best effect.  Obviously there will remain significant financial pressures in the years ahead and this extra money does not make these challenges disappear, so all councillors have to be mindful of this when proposing extra spending.  However, this unexpected surplus does provide some additional financial leeway for spending priorities, particularly if they do not result in an on-going financial pressure.

10.
CHELWOOD BRIDGE ROTARY CLUB COMMUNITY AWARD


It was proposed by Councillor Mrs Balmforth, seconded by Councillor Tatham 
and unanimously agreed to nominate the Stowey Sutton Action Group through 
their Chairman Mrs S Streatfeild James. 

11.
CHEW VALLEY 10K ROAD RACE


A letter has been received from Bishop Sutton PTA giving details of this 
running event which is to take place on Sunday 22nd June this year.

12.
PACT MEETING


The next meeting will take place on the 12th February. It was agreed that the 
only item for the agenda is the continuing concern with people gathering in 
cars and causing nuisance at night outside the village hall.
13.
PARISH RANGER SCHEME


We were pleased to note that the seat has been repaired at Stowey crossroads. 
However, it will need some preservative so this is another job for the ranger. 
Also, there are some road signs in Ham Lane which are overgrown and also 
some wood has been dumped at the side of the road in Stowey Bottom. These 
will be reported to the ranger.

14.
HEDGEROWS, ROADS, PAVEMENTS, DITCHES and DRAINS
i) 
Consider requesting weight restriction for Stowey. Due to the problems with the stability of the road and also the acknowledgement by B&NES during the Stowey Quarry inquiry, that a weight restriction should be applied it was agreed to formally request B&NES to apply such a restriction. It was also agreed to request a site visit from B&NES so that the problems with movement can be viewed. The Clerk will contact B&NES.  
ii) 
A368 & Bonhill. It was reported that there is a problem with the drainage under the road and this is causing deep floodwater to accumulate on the A368 opposite the tennis courts. This in turn is also causing problems further along the drainage channel in Bonhill Rd where the drain beneath the road is also blocked or damaged. These problems will be reported to B&NES.
iii) The Street. It was reported that the hedge along The Street at the end of The Batch is overhanging the road. This will be reported to the Parish Ranger who is able to contact the hedge owner.

Potholes. The following potholes were reported and will be reported to B&NES:-

A368 Knighton Sutton Farm.
Bonhill/Twycross.
Ham Lane.
15.
FOOTPATHS


i)
CL20/11 and CL20/12. B&NES has issued a 6 month temporary 
closure order in respect of these two paths, whilst the new housing is 
constructed.


ii)
Cradle Bridge. Councillors Tatham and Thornhill attended a site 
meeting with officers 
from B&NES and they have agreed to repair the bridge 
and to deal with the Japanese knotweed.
16.
FINANCES

i)
Precept for 2014-15.


It was proposed by Councillor Ms Clewett, seconded by Councillor Mrs Balmforth and unanimously agreed that the precept be set at £17,500 made up as Precept £16,730 and Local Council Tax Support Scheme grant of £770.

ii)
Request for grant from Midsomer Norton, Radstock & District Dial a Ride. It was agreed not to grant this request as was felt this service is too restrictive in terms of potential users.

iii)
Cheques for signature.

Details of the current financial situation were given: -

Current Account




£1,368.21
Clubs and Societies Reserve



£21,793.64
Cheques to pay: -

Stowey House Farm (1589)



£15.80
Oak Accountancy Services Ltd (1590)

£38.40
Filer’s Coaches (1591)



£100.00

Parish Cleaner (1592)



£109.37
Clerk’s Salary (1593)



£307.31
Clerk’s Expenses (1593)



£1.50
HMRC (1594)




£71.80
New Leaf Tree & Garden Services (1595)

£110.00

It was recommended that £1,000.00 be transferred from the Reserve to the Current Account.
Adoption of the Financial Statement was proposed by Councillor Tatham, seconded by Councillor Mrs Braidley and unanimously agreed.
17.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be held on Wednesday 5th March 2014 at 7.30pm in the Methodist Hall.

There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.27pm.
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